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WASTE TRANSFER 
PLANS DUMPED
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AT its meeting on 30th July the 
council’s Planning Committee 
turned down the application by 
Viridor for permission to erect 
a waste transfer plant on the 
former freighliner terminal on 
Sir Harry Lauder Road. The 
councillors voted 9-3 against, 
overturning the recommenda-
tion by planning officials that it 
should be granted.

Nearly 100 people, some of 
whom are pictured here, dem-
onstrated outside the Council 
Chambers before the meeting.

The campaign group PONGS 
(Portobello Opposes New Gar-
bage Site) led a concerted cam-
paign against the proposal and 
700 letters and emails of objec-
tion were written to the Plan-
ning Department and council-
lors, expressing concerns about 
the likely effects of such an 
operation in a residential area. 
This was the largest number 
of objections ever received to 
a single planning application. 
The campaign was also strongly 
supported by Gavin Strang MP, 
Kenny MacAskill MSP, and 
local councillors Maureen Child, 
Michael Bridgman and Stephen 
Hawkins.

After the meeting Councillor 
Hawkins said: “I’m delighted 
that the Planning Committee 
refused the application and sup-
ported the community’s view 
that this proposal in a residential 
area was totally unacceptable.” 

The plant was not intended 
to handle Edinburgh’s refuse, 
but commercial and industrial 
refuse, brought by lorry from 
throughout the Lothians, packed 
into containers and taken by 
rail to landfill at Dunbar. The 
grounds for objection were the 

expected smells, noise and light 
pollution on-site; the impact on 
the surrounding conservation 
area of a 17 meter high build-
ing; the noise of the anticipated 
90 lorries per hour at peak times 
entering and leaving the site, 
and their effects on traffic flow 
in the surrounding streets.

Kenny MacAskill MSP said: 
“The decision to reject these 
plans is the right one for the 
community and for the city.  I 
believe that the alternative sites 
identified in the application 

process are more appropriate for 
this facility”. 

Once again local people have 
shown that they will fight to pro-
tect their environment.

 Viridor may appeal the deci-
sion within six months, how-
ever, in which case the commu-
nity will have to fight a Public 
Inquiry, or they may make 
another application with an 
amended proposal. Either way, 
this is probably not the last that 
we have seen of them.

Brenda Molony

THE Garden Gallery, which 
featured the work of 26 art-
ists in the gardens of local 
people during August, was a 
huge success. The artworks, 
including painting, sculpture, 
installations and sound and 

GALLERY PUTS PORTY ON THE MAP

performance work, attracted 
a lot of interest. Three addi-
tional works were specially 
commissioned by partici-
pants in this year’s Public Art 
Commissioning Course. The 
large crowd of people who 

attended the launch on 2nd 
August was entertained by  
The Carpetbag Brigade from 
San Francisco and many of 
them went on guided tours 
round all 26 gardens. 

The Garden Gallery was 
an 

an initiative of Big Things 
on the Beach and chairman 
Damian Killeen said: “The 
hospitality of local people 
and the imagination of so 
many artists came together to 
put Portobello firmly on this 

year’s Edinburgh Art Festi-
val map. Next year we want 
to build on this success and 
we would like many more 
people to join us in making 
this happen”.

B. M.

Land Stream by Angela Beardley was part of The Power of 
Three Commission and was situated on the ‘cakestand’.

Hunting for Diana by Kenny Munro was hosted by Maggie 
Le May in Regent Street.

Whitehouse by Lorna Fraser could be seen in Bath Street 
and was hosted by Robert Pickles and Joan Birse.
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PARTY ON 
THE PROM    
THE annual party on the 
Prom at the ‘cakestand’, 
organised by Portobello 
Open Door on August 24th, 
was a huge success. Lots of 
people gathered for the enter-
tainments, fun and games and 

music. Some even went in the 
sea and families picnicked on 
the beach, as the sun shone. 
Further along, Portobello 
Amenity Society and Com-
munity Council celebrated 
the completion of the larg-
est Coade stone pillar in the 
Community Garden, with a 
formal ‘unveiling’ of its large 
new capital.
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BoB JEffERson came to                  
Edinburgh in 1976 to go to 
university.   He married local 
girl Michele and moved to 
Portobello 16 years ago.  

Born in Carlisle, Bob 
grew up in the border town of 
Gretna and attended Annan 
Academy.  He doesn’t con-
sider himself to be either 
Scottish or English but will, 
he says, accept the label of 
‘world citizen’ or ‘earthling’ 
if pressed.    

The local punk scene and 
“the other distractions of a 
big city” proved to be more 
alluring than his study of languages and social sciences.  
After “floating around for a few years doing a variety of 
things” he spent the next decade in the wholesale cut-flower 
business, based at Chesser Fruit Market.  “It was an exciting 
industry to work in”, he says “but it was stressful and the 
hours were not really conducive to family life.”  Since 1993 
he has been employed as a support worker with Lothian 
and Borders Police.  He has two children, who are, he says, 
“both doing very well at local schools.”

Bob has been an active member of Portobello Commu-
nity Council for a number of years and is probably best 
known for the award-winning community website ‘Por-
tobello Online’, which was put together with, as he says, 
“help from a lot of local people who were able to trans-
late my ideas into hard code.”  Maintaining and developing 
the site content is very time consuming and Bob says he is 
always happy to accept any offers of help.  

When the Police Station was being refurbished in 2005, 
Bob saw an opportunity to get the former town hall clock 
chiming again for the first time in many years and obtained 
funding from the Community Council and City of Edin-
burgh Council.

“I love the village feel Portobello has”, Bob says “and the 
bell is an hourly contribution to that sense of identity.”  One 
of his current projects follows a similar symbolic theme.  
“What would be really nice would be to fly a Portobello flag 
from the Town Hall.”  
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CHRISTIAN PATH: After 
years of confusion, it seems 
that the issue of Christian Path, 
its ownership and upkeep will 
finally be resolved. This is the 
neglected path between Windsor 
Place and Brighton Place. BRB 
(Residuary) Ltd (formerly Brit-
ish Rail) are in the process of 
transferring the path to Sustrans, 
the UK cycling charity, who are 
expected take on the responsi-
bility for surfacing the path. The 
Council has agreed to upgrade 
the lighting.
NOISY NEIGHBOURS: In its 
first four years, the Council’s 
night noise team has dealt with 
over 27,000 complaints: 85% 
about loud music, 3% bark-
ing dogs and 2% DIY noise.  If 
noisy neighbours are your prob-
lem call 311 3131.  For help 
with noise from commercial 
premises or music from pubs or 
clubs, contact 529 3030 Monday 
to Friday in office hours, or 200 
2000 at other times.
BRIDGE: Interested in playing 
Bridge, afternoon or evening? 
Call Bert on 669 8040 for more 
information. Learners welcome.
THE Annual June Trophy at 
Brunstane Bowling Club on 
21st June raised £529.80 for St 
Columba’s Hospice.
COmmUNITY COUNCIl: 
THE next meetings of Porto-
bello CC will be held on Mon-
days 29th September, 27th 
October and 24th November, at 
7.30pm in the Baptist Church 
Hall, 193 Portobello High Street. 
Meetings are open to the public 
and Minutes are available in the 
Library and on   www.porty.org.
uk 
A ConCERT by Kailyard, 
members of South Leith Church 
led by Gavin Booth, will take 
place at St Philips Church on 
Friday 7th November at 7.30pm
sPoKEs, the Lothian Cycle 
Campaign, is celebrating its 30th 
year and its 100th Bulletin.
Their display in the Library 
window, until 14th September, 
includes bulletins, cycle maps  
and a summary of their cam-
paigns. For more information  
KINGS ROAD JUNCTION 
WORKS: Temporary traffic sig-
nals and alternative routes across 
the site have been installed to 
make it easier for pedestri-
ans to cross. Traffic delays are 
expected.
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To contact The Portobello Reporter you can
telephone 0131 669 3466 or email

portyreporter@btinternet .com

GAVIN STRANG 
member of Parliament for 
Edinburgh East
Open Surgeries
PORTOBEllO TOWN HAll, 
Portobello High Street, on the second Friday 
of every month between 7.30pm and 8.30pm.
CASTlEVIEW CENTRE
76 Craigmillar Castle Avenue
on the second Friday of every month
between 10am and 11am
ST AUGUSTINE UNITED CHURCH,  
41 George IV Bridge, on the fourth Friday 
of the month between 10am and 11am 
YWCA lOCHEND
198 Restalrig Road South, on the fourth Friday of every month 
between 4pm and 5pm

If you have a problem or issue you would like to
raise with your local mP please contact Gavin at

Constituency Office, 54 Portobello High Street, Edinburgh, EH15 1DA
Tel: 0131 669 6002

Email: gillana@parliament.uk       www.gavinstrangmp.co.uk
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Fair-trading For A Just World
54 Portobello High Street, Tel 669 8819

For a selection of Traidcraft and other
fairly traded goods including;

Tea • Cocoa • Sugar • muesli • Dried Fruit • Nuts  
Rice • Pasta • Honey • Chocolate • Sweets & Snacks 

Gifts • Crafts • Jewellery • Cards • Gift Wrap 
Stationary • Ecover & Recycled Products

Open: Monday-Friday 10am-12noon and 2pm-4pm    Saturday 10am-12noon

The Just World Shop

P O R T O B E L L O 
COMMUNITY CENTRE NEWS
A number of changes have taken place at Portobello Community 
Centre. Gillian Dunn has taken over from Maggie LeMay as the new 
facilities co-ordinator.  

We also welcome Pauline Willox as our new Treasurer who took 
over from Alex Rose, and our new Chair and Vice chair, David Ewing 
and Jim Brown. We are still looking for a Secretary.

The summer has been fairly quiet, but by September we expect to 
be back to normal.

We are planning to run more pottery classes in blocks of 5 weeks, 
which will cost £40 including all materials and firing. Concessions 
will be available. For more information and to book a place please call 
Gillian on 669 8275 or email  gillian.dunn@ea.edin.sch.uk

G.D.

‘VILLAGE SHOW’ ON CAR-FREE DAY
on the afternoon of Sunday 21st September, Portobello will be the 
centre of Edinburgh’s celebration of European Mobility Week. Fol-
lowing last year’s successful car-free festival the Portobello Transi-
tion Initiative - PEDAL will be running another event in conjunction 
with Portobello Open Door (POD). 

The event, at the foot of Rosefield Avenue, will lead to a ‘Village 
Show’ in Rosefield Park. It’s your chance to take part in competitions 
to find the handsomest home-grown vegetables, cutest cakes, niftiest 
needlework, as well as lots of fantastic competitions for kids - get your 
best-dressed potatoes ready! Look out for details on posters around 
Portobello and on the POD website www.the-pod.org.  There will be 
other fun and games - welly throwing, tug-of-war, a dog parade, live 
music and lots more.  The event aims to highlight the benefits of re-
localising Portobello’s economy, and building a more resilient and 
cohesive community. 

European Mobility Week is a festival of active and public transport. 
The Portobello event joins a long list of similar activities throughout 
Europe. The organisers are hoping that it will bring a lively atmos-
phere to Portobello High Street and Rosefield Park on the day, show-
casing the best of Portobello, and creating a fun day for everyone.

Louise Kelly

PLASTERING, AMES TAPING
AND LIME POINTING, STEPS,

SMALL BUILDING WORK.
CONSERVATORIES AND

EXTENSIONS
call

WILLIAM DAVIES
440 2138

mob. 07922 062589

POPP GO THE NEEDLES
COlOURFUl knitted squares 
have been flying off the needles 
of members of Portobello Older 
People’s Project (POPP) who aim 
to complete a blanket in time for 
their Christmas Party auction. 
It is fundraising enterprises like 
this, as well as a myriad of other 
activities and social events, that 
the group enjoy when they meet 
on Tuesdays or Wednesdays at 
Portobello Baptist Church Hall.

POPP provides Portobel-
lo’s older residents who may be 
isolated through immobility or 
illness an opportunity to leave 
their homes for a few hours a 
week, with transport provided. 

Transport costs are met by an

annual grant from the City 
of Edinburgh Council, while 
day trips and social events are 
funded by an award from Lloyds 
TSB and POPP’s own fundrais-
ing activities.  But perhaps the 
group’s most valuable resource 
is the dozen or so committed 
volunteers who support it, and 
as co-ordinator Rita Aitken 
says: “The project wouldn’t be 
there without the volunteers. It’s 
a simple as that.”

There is currently a waiting 
list for new members and Rita 
says new volunteers are always 
welcome. If you think you could 
lend a hand contact her on 01620 
843484. Karen Combe
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LIBRARY
THIS summer we were very 
busy.  270 children joined ‘Team 
Read’, reading six books to win 
a medal. With the rainy weather, 
the library was a good place to 
go and books flew in and out.

We hosted many events: a 
visit from ‘Zoolab’ animals, an 
art frieze with visiting Cherno-
byl children and their tempo-
rary mums, a craft event, sport 
quiz, storytime, and a team games party just before the Olympics.  
There were photographic displays by Capital Collections Edinburgh 
and Musselburgh Camera Club; and the window was used to promote 
events such as Edinburgh Art Festival’s ‘Garden Gallery’.   

We received a lovely letter from one of our customers.  These are 
the things that make us all feel good, so with his permission, here it 
is:

“You’re never 2 old or 2 young to learn the Computer. I was 
terrified to learn  because I had never done anything like that in 
my life before; I didn’t know how to switch it on.  I would send 
letters to many countries abroad and for years, my brother in 
Australia would say to me, why don’t you learn the computer, 
it’s a lot faster than snail mail (post), so about one year ago I 
went to a free course at Portobello Library on a Friday for one 
hour, for 4 weeks, with George the librarian, just to show me 
the basics - it was fascinating. Then I went to a free course, 
also in the library with a tutor, Lennie Lawson, with the help 
of Linda Kelly, for two hours per week, for 8 weeks. I can now 
do e-mail, word-art, copy images from Google and put them on 
letters, send photos on e-mail, from the digital camera, and any 
information that I want. It is very enjoyable and interesting and 
the time just flies in, it’s better than watching that square box 
and it keeps your mind active. And all the staff at Portobello 
Library are very helpful if you have any questions or problems. 
It’s a very nice quiet place to have a coffee and read the papers, 
mags and books and once a week they have Rhymetime with all 
the children singing all the old nursery songs, it gets your feet 
fair tapping. I think that I spend more time in the library than 
the staff. “Och naw, not him again, it’s the pest”

7 decades old, that’s 70 years old, to the young team.
Roy Donald”

As part of our contribution to the About our Past Festival in Novem-
ber, we will be hosting a display of historic photographs of Portobello 
and surrounding areas.  We’ll soon have posters advertising a talk on 
Local History materials, to be held in the Library during the week.

 Joyce Campbell

• SOlICITORS • 
• ESTATE AGENTS • 

• mORTGAGE BROKERS •
24 years continuous service

“LOCAL KNOWLEDGE TO HELP LOCAL PEOPLE”

OFFERING THE FOLLOWING SERVICES
     •     Free No Obligation Valuation Of Your Existing Property
     •     Free Quotation - Give Us The Opportunity To Match Or Beat 
            ANY Quotation You Have From Other Agents
     •     A Special Property Sales Package Can Be Offered
     •     Employment Law Consultants

MORTGAGES
	 											(In	association	with	East	Coast	Mortgages)
     •     The Best Mortgage To Suit Your Needs By A Computerised 
           Search
     •     100% Loans For First Time Buyers And Subsequent Purchasers
     •     Special Discounts On All Mortgages

Your	home	is	at	risk	if	you	do	not	keep	up	repayments	on	a	
mortgage	or	other	loan	secured	on	it,	written	details	on	request.

*******************************************************

*******************************************************

158 PORTOBEllO HIGH STREET,
EDINBURGH EH15 1AH

Tel: 0131-669 7218 • Fax: 0131-669 8352
Open; Monday to Friday - 8am to 5pm

www.mcintyresproperty.co.uk     
e-mail: george, susan or lisa@mcintyresproperty.co.uk 
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10%
Off

10%
Off

If you wish to put your property on the 
market, forward this advert after you 
have received our quote in writing and 
we will reduce our Estate Agents fees 
by 10%.     Subject to a minimum fee of £500 

                and not available on any other offer. 

Come in and meet
Susan Gibson, George Sneath

and Lisa Glendinning
Have	a	cup	of	tea	or	coffee	and	let	them	take	the	strain	

out	of	buying	or	selling	a	property	for	you

The Portobello Reporter is 
produced by volunteers, 
with contributions in this 
issue from 36 local people.  
If you have something to 
publicise or would like to 
advertise call 669 3466 or 
email us at portyreporter@
btinternet.com  
Dec deadline 7th Nov 08

A GUIDE 
TO JOPPA 
SHORE
A nEW illustrated guide to 
Joppa shore highlights the 
geology of the rocks between 
the Joppa pumping station and 
Eastfield bus terminus which 
provide a fascinating walk at 
low tide. It also covers the his-
tory of local coal mining and 
salt production.

The free guide was pro-
duced by the Lothian and Bor-
ders RIGS (Regionally Impor-
tant Geological Sites) Group 
of the Edinburgh Geological 
Society, with additional spon-
sorship from Portobello Amen-
ity Society and the Community 
Council.

The first draft was produced 
by Lindsay Wilkinson as a 
project towards a degree at the 
University of Edinburgh.

The guide was launched 
in July at an Edinburgh Geo-
logical Society field trip on the 
rocks, led by Robert Gatliff, 
and copies are available from 
the Library and at local events.

IN April this year a swan family 
lived on the Figgate Pond, with 
the female on the island nest 
and the male constantly chasing 
the four remaining of last year’s 
brood.

Sadly he died, so when eight 
cygnets were hatched on 17th 
May the female had to protect 
them on her own. Four of them 
have so far survived, but only one 
of the yearlings remains; dogs 
were witnessed killing two of them in June and another was found dead 
and mutilated two days later.   

Dogs also jump into the pond after sticks or balls and frighten the 
waterfowl. The birds need to be undisturbed during the breeding season 
if they are to be successful, and although four mallard pairs raised fami-
lies this year, none of the moorhens or coots did so.

Tom Forsyth, Chairman of Friends of the Figgate Park appeals to all 
dog walkers to control their dogs when anywhere near the waterfowl: 
“Please do not throw balls or sticks into the pond for your dog to retrieve. 
If it enjoys chasing ducks, restrain it on a lead”.

DOGS KILL SWANS IN PARK
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ROBERT BURNS - A LEGACY
lOCAl woman Roberta Burns Hyslop believes she is the great niece 
six times removed of Robert Burns and that she has inherited some of 
his talent.

She found an old biography of Burns containing a photograph of an 
elderly lady named Elizabeth Hyslop Burns. “This was a heart stopping 
moment”, she says, “as Hyslop is my surname, and it was spelt with a ‘y’, 
the same as mine”.  As she delved deeper, she learned that Robert Burns 
had had an affair with Anna Park, the outcome of which was the birth of 
an illegitimate daughter, Elizabeth.  

Roberta went on: “I had written poetry, but thought that was because 
I was brought up in Ayrshire. It was what everybody did, recite Burns 
poetry, it was the tradition. I had the knack and I am good at picking up 
dialects. I didn’t think I had to be related to Burns”.  She did say, how-
ever, that she has been a regular winner of national poetry writing and 
reciting competitions. 

So does creativity live on in descendants?  Roberta thinks it does, 
“although it can miss generations, my great uncle’s artistic gene is handed 
down and manifests itself in me”.  Roberta comntinues to write and to 
recite Burns poetry at various conventions, and was thrilled to be the first 
woman to ‘Address the Haggis’ at the Masonic Lodge on the Royal Mile 
that Robert Burns joined when living in Edinburgh.

There are a few loose ends to be wrapped up in this amazing story and 
Roberta has assured us of updates. Lou Hardless
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Funeral Director
314 Portobello High Street, Edinburgh EH15 2DA

Tel: 0131-669 1285 or 0131-669 6333
www.thomasmarin.co.uk

24 HOUR SERVICE 
Pre-funeral planning available on request

Member of National Association of Funeral Directors

Watchmaker + Jeweller
Free Estimates and 

advice on all watch, clock 
and jewellery repairs.

Watch straps and 
batteries fitted

190 Portobello High Street
Tel. 669 4462

ADAM McALPINE

Wishing all customers
and friends a Merry 

Christmas and a 
prosperous New Year

Quotations on request
Call 0131 669 1228
or 0131 552 0262

Members of the
Painters Federation

Interior • Exterior

G
LO

BE DECORATORS

Family-run business
with over 40 years

of experience

LocaL archive is reaL Treasure

quality curtains and soft furnishings 
excellent upholstery service available

extensive range of fabrics
free personal and creative design service   

322 portobello high street 
www.in-housedes ign .b iz

Tel 0131 669 4454   mob 07752592543
domestic and contract work undertaken

in-house design
H.S.KIDD
P H A R M A C Y

330-332 PORTOBELLO
HIGH STREET,

EDINBURGH EH15 2DA
0131-669 4331

See our wide choice

of Mothers’ Day
and Easter gifts

Perfumes, Gift Sets,
Jewellery, Novelties & 

Bronnley Products 

We also offer a wide
range of remedies

Call in and try our
FREE touch-screen 
health information

system.

We offer a wide range of 
winter cough & cold 

remedies incl. Bach & Vogel.

Weleda products in stock.

TRÉSemme & VO5 shampoo 
& conditioner on special offer.

Lots of Christmas ideas incl. 
Perfume, Jewellery, Gift sets,

Gloves, Scarf & hat sets.

When the Rev Dr Jim Jack 
began his Ministry at the 
ancient Parish of Dudding-
ston eight years ago, he also 
found himself setting out on 
a treasure trail that would 
lead to the development of 
a rich, local resource.

‘The Duddingston 
Archive’ began life when 
he wanted to get rid of 
an old and disused safe. 
He decided to engage the 
service of a local locksmith 
before abandoning it, and 
amazingly they found it to 
be packed full of ‘treasure’.

The hoard included the 
‘poor records’ for Porto-
bello – detailing who was in 
receipt of financial support 
from the Church. These 
have since been handed 
over to the City Archivist. 
However, further church 
records, correspondence, 
photographs, documents 
and items remain. These 
include a selection of silver 
trophies inscribed with the 
acronym DPGC – Dud-
dingston Parish Golf Club. 
This Kirk golf club seemed 
to go out of existence in the 
1970s, but the current con-
gregation, under Dr Jack, 
have set about reinstituting 
it.

Other priceless objects 
include a pair of 16th cen-
tury offering plates that 
would have sat outside 
the church doors for mem-
bers to make their finan-
cial contribution. Despite 
their weathered appear-

Rev Dr Jim Jack in 1991 with two curiously designed Alms Plates found in 
the safe when it was first opened to reveal its secrets.
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Wm morrison
( P o r t o b e l l o )
Auto Accident Repair Specialists

All Bodywork Repairs - Spray painting
CAR & LIGHT COMMERCIAL VEHICLES

Large and Small Jobs Welcome       Reliable Advice - Free Estimates

0131 669 5544
2-4 St  Mark’s  Lane,  Portobel lo

THE ELLWYN HOTEL
3 7 - 3 9  M o i r a  Te r r a c e ,  E d i n b u r g h  E H 7  6 T D

Lunches served Monday to Saturday, 12noon-2pm
in the Lounge, Conservatory and Beer Garden.

Small functions catered for.
Large TV screens for all sporting events.

10 en-suite rooms from single to family size.
Tel. (0131) 669 1033 / 9992

w i n e  b a r
Over 20 Wines and Champagnes    Full range of Beers and Spirits

Quality Tea’s and Coffee’s

Wine Tasting and Cocktail nights

Free WiFi access.              Come and have a chat!

241 Portobello High Street, Edinburgh, EH15 2AW
Tel: 0131 657 1116

ance, they remain ornate, 
and depict scenes from the 
story of Adam and Eve.

Work began to organise 
and store these precious 
finds and the archive was 
born. Since then it has con-
tinued to grow and as news 
of it has spread, donations, 
including a substantial one 
of photographs and docu-
ments from Portobello His-
tory Society, have come in. 
Now the extensive archive 
covers more of the life and 
events of the village and 
local area as well as of the 
church. As it develops, 
there is an equal need for 
more support to maintain 
and manage it. 

Rev Dr Jack is keen 
not only for people to get 
involved in the upkeep of 
the archive, but also for 
people to come and visit 
and use it. He is ambitious 

for the archive - hoping 
it will be used as a valu-
able resource for serious 
research, as well as for 
interest. He sees it as a 
means of preserving and 
contributing to the history 
of the area. 

The key to fulfilling these 
aspirations is keeping the 
archive as open and acces-
sible as possible. It is open 
daily and welcomes visi-
tors. The Church office is 
located in the Manse base-
ment and is open between 
9.00 to 11.30 am Monday to 
Friday (except Tuesday).

The address is: Dud-
dingston Kirk, Old Church 
Lane,  Edinburgh,   EH15 
3PX. Call (0131) 661 4240 
or email jamesapjack@aol.
com

Eilidh Bateman

The Lodge of The Ancient Order of Freemasons in Fig-
gate Street, Portobello was granted its Charter by The 
Grand Lodge of Scotland on August 1st 1808. Its first offi-
cial public appearance in Portobello was at the laying of 
the foundation stone of the Portobello Chapel, now the Old 
Parish Church, on 27th October 1808. Because this was the 
first ecclesiastical building in the village, the ceremony was 
given full masonic honours and the opportunity was taken 
to have the new lodge formally installed by the Grand 
Lodge of Scotland. On the day, the Portobello brethren 
were joined by lodges from Edinburgh and elsewhere and 
after the installation ceremony the whole company, headed 
by a band, marched to the site of the new chapel where the 
foundation stone was laid with all due formality.

Portobello did not get Burgh status until 1833 and Wil-
liam Baird in his Annals of Duddingston and Portobello (1898) 
refers to and quotes extensively from the early minutes and 
records of the Lodge and says “one may be sure that in the 
absence of any Town Council or other local body to manage 
the affairs of the little community, matters affecting the wel-
fare of the village would at their meetings be thoroughly 
discussed over the ale and toddy.” As the membership con-
tained the community’s most prominent merchants and 
manufacturers such as Thomas and Samuel Rathbone (pot-
ters), Allan Livingston (brick and tile manufacturer), James 
Baxter (builder) and the “The Father of Portobello” him-
self, William Jamieson, he is doubtless correct. Baird also 
highlights that there are many references in the minutes on 
assistance for the poor and destitute in the village.

Today, the Lodge supports Masonic Charities through 
their retirement homes and respite care centres and par-
ticipates in appeals led by the Grand Lodge, most recently 
in aid of the new Children’s Hospice at Loch Lomond and 
the earthquake and tsunami disasters. It gives generously 
to local organisations, particularly for the young, and this 
year is supporting a project for young people in the This-
tle Foundation and FACE (the Fight Against Cancer Edin-
burgh).

It is part of a world-wide fraternal and charitable organ-
isation, one of the oldest practising secular societies still 
meeting regularly whose members are concerned with 
moral and spiritual values. Its precepts are taught by ritual 
dramas which follow ancient forms and use stonemason’s 

continues on page 5

LoDGe ceLeBraTes 
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T H E  F i N E  W i N E  C o m PA N Y
119 High Street, Portobello, EH15 1AR
(0131) 669 7716

We offer glass hire, sale or return and advice 
for people planning parties and events.
Wanting a gift? We can gift wrap it and 
offer a nationwide delivery service.

Pop into the shop opposite Findlay’s, open Tuesday-Saturday.
www.thefinewinecompany.co.uk

e - m a i l :   P o r t o b e l l o @ t h e f i n e w i n e c o m p a n y. c o . u k

CAPiTAL GAS AND
HEATiNG SERViCES

     Specialists in:
     • Installations and Repairs
     • Landlords Reports
     • Living Flame Fires
     • Servicing and Plumbing

Baisi Service Agent
Insurance Work Welcome

Corgi Registered
0131-669 6462 mob: 07831 406553

21 Brunstane Drive, 
Edinburgh EH15 2NF

5

PORTOBeLLO
hISTORY
SOCIeTY

neWS

Autumn 2008 History

AT the time of writing we are 
looking forward to meeting 
members old and new at our 
first talk of the new session on 
Wednesday, 3rd September, 
with John Sanders of Simpson 
and Brown, Architects, giving 
a presentation on Recent projects 
and proposals for the pottery kilns, 
a subject close to members’ 
hearts.

Our speaker on Wednesday, 
1st October is Peter Stubbs, talk-
ing about Edinburgh at Work.  
Peter is well known for his illus-
trated talks and this one pro-
vides an informative depiction 
of industry and employment in 
Edinburgh as it was in the 1990s. 
Many of the firms, such as brew-
eries, distilleries, bakers and 
foundries, have disappeared in 
the short time since Peter visited 
them.

Former local bank man-
ager, Kenneth Falconer revisits 
Portobello on Wednesday, 5th 
November, to talk about The 
Waverley Train Route – Scenes 
from a bygone age.  This will be a 
treat for railway enthusiasts and 
will highlight the importance of 
this route through the Borders, 
particularly with current discus-
sions about re-opening part of 
it. This talk is a central feature of 
the History Week to be hosted by 
the Portobello Lifelong Learn-
ing Forum. More details of this 
event can be found elsewhere 
on these pages.

Our last speaker in 2008, on 
Wednesday, 3rd December, is 
Alan Brotchie, who provides 
us with a historical, yet topical, 
talk on Portobello and its place in 
the tram world.  Although there 
are currently no plans to bring 
trams back to Portobello, this 
timely reminder will show the 
important role they played in 
providing transport links to 
Portobello.

Meetings are held in St. 
John’s Church Hall in Brighton 
Place and begin at 7pm. All are 
welcome, with membership of 
the Society available for £5. A 
donation from visitors to our 
meetings is appreciated. The 
Society programme will be on 
display in Portobello Library.

Margaret Munro

E S T I M A T E S  F R E E

DOUGLAS BROWN 
& SON

P l u m b e r s  &  G a s F i t t e r s
24 hour service

2 2  L e e  C r e s c e n t ,  E d i n b u r g h  E H 1 5  1 L W
T e l :  0 1 3 1  6 5 7  1 6 5 5     M o b :  0 7 9 7 3  6 7 8 9 6 1

ROCKVILLE HOTEL
EASTFIELD CONSERVATORY

RESTAURANT

ROCKVILLE HOTEL
EASTFIELD CONSERVATORY

RESTAURANT
JOPPA PANS                 Tel 669 5418

and

One of the finest locations along the Edinburgh Coast, with
magnificent panoramic views over the Firth of Forth.

NOW SERVING FOOD All DAY
Monday-Saturday 12.00pm-8.30pm, Sunday12.30pm-8pm

All food is freshly prepared by our resident chefs Kevin Gilroy,  
Sam Anderson & Louise Gordon - keeping food simple and wholesome.

The Rocks Dining Room is available privately for parties of up to 30 people. 
Funeral parties respectfully catered for.

Check out our new lunch menu served 12:00–5:00pm Monday–Friday
1 Course: £6.95, 2 Course: £7.95, 3 Course: £8.95

Choose from an exciting new range of starters, main courses and desserts. The 
menu changes weekly and can be found on our website.

Friday 3rd October.   Back by popular demand, Elvis tribute show:

Robbie West 
Numbers strictly limited. Book now to avoid disappointment.

Bed & Breakfast from £35 per night. All rooms en-suite.
www.rockvillehotel.co.uk

Beautifully decorated in Heritage blues with glass chandeliers, covered tables 
and friendly staff, all contributing to the wonderful  ambience of Jamiesons. 

Traditional home-made fare. Cooked breakfasts, soup, lunches and 
afternoon teas. Vegetarian and gluten-free choices available.

Open MOnday TO saTurday, 10aM - 4pM

Tel. 07814 314 366

JAMIESONS
    7 9  H i g h  S t r e e t ,  P o r t o b e l l o

FOUR SEASONS FINANCIAL SERVICES Ltd.
Independent Financial Advice

• Savings & Investments • Pensions
 • Life Cover • Income/illness protection • Mortgages

The professional approach to finance

Call now On : 0131 657 4400 or just pop in!
91 Portobello High Street, Edinburgh, EH15 1AW

For Investment planning our recommendations 
are based upon the Whole of Market

HANDyMAN SERvICES
For all those household

odd jobs and repairs,
home improvements,

unfinished DIY projects,
no job too small.

Call or email 
Steve for a free estimate 

0131 657 3157      07954 163 798
 portyhandy@blueyonder.co.uk

www.handylavender.co.uk

Can anyone identify any of the men, believed to be local foundry workers, seen here at Jessfield Bowling Club, Portobello,        
perhaps around 1940?  If you can help, please call the secretary on 468 2082.  

tools as allegorical guides.
The Lodge will hold a 

service of thanksgiving 
in the Old Parish Church, 
Bellfield Street on 12th 
October, and a rededication 
ceremony of its principles 
and building by The Most 
Worshipful Grand Master 
Mason Brother Archibald 
D Orr Ewing Bart M.A. on 
25th October.  

For more information 
see  www.lodge226.com or  
www.grandlodgescotland.
com      

Bill Reid 
(with additional 

material by 
Archie Foley)

PORTOBELLO Lifelong 
Learning Forum is organ-
ising a History Week, with 
events in Portobello, Pier-
shill and Craigentinny, 
starting on Saturday 1st 
November in Portobello 
Community Centre, Adel-
phi Grove. Key events in 
the programme will be 
presented by Portobello 
Library and Portobello His-
tory Society. With the help 
of library staff, the History 
Society will dress the library 
window with photographs, 
documents and artefacts 
from its archive. Make sure 
you take this opportunity 

to view items not usually 
on public display.

The theme for the fes-
tival is ‘our past’, which 
could include genealogy, 
Scottish cultural traditions, 
industrial heritage and 
archives of any kind.  Per-
haps less obvious interpre-
tations of the theme could 
include interests in fashion, 
design, film, popular music 
and dance. 

Community centres, 
churches, schools, youth 
centres and local organisa-
tions are all invited to take 
part by hosting an event. 
Your courses, groups, clubs 

‘aBouT our PasT’continued from page 4 or activities could be high-
lighted during the week 
in a workshop or demon-
stration, talk or exhibition, 
taster sessions or a perform-
ance, for example. If you 
have ideas or want to be 
included in the programme, 
or need more information, 
call 657 2607.

Linda Kelly

AAdvertising in the                  
Portobello Reporter is a 
cost effective way to reach 
a large local market. We 
distribute to 12,000 homes 
in the Portobello area. For 
more information call 669 
3466.
Next Issue December 2008



PORTOBEllO musicians 
Mairi Campbell and partner 
Dave Francis, who make up the 
folk band The Cast, say they are 
delighted by the success of their 
track Auld	 Lang	 Syne, which 
featured in this years box-office 
hit Sex	and	the	City.

The three minute track from 
their 1993 album The	 Winnow-
ing provides poignant music for 
a wintry scene when two of the 
leading characters, Carrie and 
Miranda, see in the New Year 
together.    

Rumours that their track might feature in the film reached the 
couple early this year, but it wasn’t until the day of the film’s première 
in May that they learned it would definitely be used. “Soundtracks for 
films are usually added at a late stage, but it was still a big surprise 
when we found out our track had been chosen,” says Dave.

Since the film’s release The Cast’s profile has certainly been raised. 
“We have had hundreds of hits on myspace and over 200,000 hits on 
YouTube. We hope that traditional music in general will get a boost as 
a result of the film.” 

Meanwhile, it’s business as usual and the partnership is busy with 
teaching commitments and performing with their dance band Bella 
McNab, as well as preparing for this month’s Linlithgow Folk Fes-
tival.

Karen Combe

People and Places Autumn 2008
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IT’S A SMALL WORLD
Dolls Houses & Plans
Miniature Furniture

Kits
Components
Electricals

99 Portobello high Street
Tel. 669 2173

• •

• •

RoBiN T. BoND
CHARTERED ACCoUNTANT

ACCOUNTS • TAX RETURNS • CASH FLOW  
VAT • BUSINESS START UP • PHOTOCOPYING

22 JoPPA RoAD TEL: 0131 669 0442

Now you can really enjoy life in the pink 
with some of our gorgeous 

Designer Guild Wallpaper and Fabrics

Styled your life. Now style your home
250 Portobello High Street, Edinburgh 0131 620 2035

the blue bean diner
Newly refurbished. 

excitiNg New meNu, high teas aNd suppers.
saturday aNd suNday roasts.

breakfasts.  scoNes aNd all types of bread.
O p e n  7  DAY S  9 A m  t O  6 p m

272 Portobello High Street, Edinburgh 
Tel. 669 3533

Councillor 
eWAn AITken

holds surgeries during school terms 
at 7.15-7.45pm in: Piershill Library

1st Wednesday of each month.
Craigentinny Community Centre
 2nd Wednesday of each month.

Duddingston Primary School
 3rd Wednesday of each month.

Ewan can be contacted on
(0131) 529 3261 or at

ewan.aitken@edinburgh.gov.uk

AMNESTY - LOCAL NEWS
AmNESTY is highlighting the plight of women who, while here legally on 
temporary or conditional visas, are denied access to refuge and other support 
when subjected to domestic violence, because of a “no recourse to public 
funds” immigration rule. Although the Government provides no funds, local 
authorities can decide to find the resources to help. The Portobello Group has 
asked a local councillor for information on Edinburgh Council’s position.

Three male UK residents have been imprisoned in Guantanamo Bay for 
over five years, one with a serious mental health condition arising from con-
finement.  The Group has taken this up with Gavin Strang MP, who has raised 
the matter with a Government Minister.

The Letter-writing sub-group will meet again on Wednesday 3rd Septem-
ber at 3 Esplanade Terrace, tel. 669 5129. Everyone interested is welcome, 
but a call to indicate intention would be helpful.

The Portobello Group was founded in November 1978 and, to mark the 
30th Anniversary, a celebration will be held in the Dalriada Hotel, Prom-
enade, on Tuesday 25th November from 7.30pm.  Present and past members 
and supporters are invited to drop in, as are our local councillors, MSP and 
MP. David Turner

COUNCILLORS’
SURGERIES

Portobello & Craigmillar 
Ward

Cllr MICHAEL BRIDGMAN, 
SNP:
portobello library, 
2nd monday of the month, 
6.30pm.
bingham community centre, 
1st monday, 6.30pm.
st francis primary school, 
3rd monday (term-time) 6.30pm.
or call  529 4233 or email  
michael.bridgman@edinburgh.gov.uk 
Cllr MAUREEN CHILD, 
Labour:
portobello library, most mondays, 
at 7pm. to check availability or 
make a different appointment,
call 529 3268 or email  
maureen.child@edinburgh.gov.uk
receive regular reports by email or 
view on www.porty.org.uk
Cllr STEPHEN HAWKINS, 
Liberal Democrat:
portobello library, 
each wednesday, from 6pm.
or tel. 529 3262 or email 
stephen.hawkins@edinburgh.gov.uk

ART EXHIBITION: St James 
Art Group exhibition, Portobello 
Library, Monday 20th to Thurs-
day 30th October. For informa-
tion about the group please call 
669 6731.
mAlECON mATINEE: Tradi-
tional Cuban Ceilidh in the Beach 
Lane Social Club with help for 
beginners. £5, incl. free drink. 
Accompanied under-14s free. For 
info.join the email list on  Rueda-
Club-subscribe@googlegroups.
com. Future dates: Sat 20th 
Sept, 2.30-5.30; Sun 19th Oct, 
3.30-6.30; Sat 15th Nov, 2.30-
5.30. None in December.
TEA DANCES: Wednesdays 
and Fridays, 1.30-4.00pm at 
Royal British Legion, Portobello,  
Clifton House, Baileyfield Rd.  
Dancing to Duncan McBain. For 
more info. call 661 3295.
STORYTEllING: Adrian 
Johnson and Angie Townsend 
are to hold ‘Storytelling, Verse 
& Song’ evenings at the Dalriada 
Bar, on the Prom. They hope to 
encourage people to come and 
listen, to open the floor for poetry, 
song, solo musicians and other 
storytellers to do a ‘wee turn’, 
and to introduce more people to 
the enjoyment of traditional ‘Cei-
lidh culture’.  First three dates: 
Wed 17th September, 8th Oct, 5th 
November. 7.30 to around 9pm. 
£3 suggested donation.
SIlENT AUCTION: Sat. 4th 
Oct. 2-3.30pm, St Philip’s Church 
Hall, Admission £1.50 incl. 
refreshments.
OPEN DAY: Saturday 27th Sep-
tember at St Mark’s Church with 
music all day
COFFEE mORNING Saturday 
18th October for Christian Aid 
in Portobello Old Parish Church 
from 10 am until Noon . Musical 
interludes from Melville Music 
Hall
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PORTOBELLO 
AMENITY 
SOCIETY
WOUlD you like to find out 
more about what is happening 
in Portobello? Would you like 
something done about traffic 
and parking problems? Are 
you interested in protecting 
and enhancing our many listed 
buildings? Would you like to 
see the amenity of Portobello 
improved and environmental 
and landscaping projects car-
ried out? Then come along to 
any PAS meetings to air your 
views and find out what the 
society is doing to improve 
Portobello for everyone who 
lives and works here.

Meetings are usually held 
on the fourth Wednesday of 
each month at 4a Elcho Ter-
race at 7.30pm. The next dates 
are: 24th September, 22nd 
October and 26th November. 
For further details, or if you 
would like to attend, call 669 
6466.

FUTURE OF 
KINDERGARTEN
IN GHANA 
SECURED
THE congregation of Por-
tobello Old Parish Church 
decided to celebrate its bi-
centenary in 2009 by raising 
£10,000 to re-build a kinder-
garten in a village in Ghana.

The great news is that 
this target has already been 
exceeded through the won-
derful and varied fund-rais-
ing efforts of so many people, 
young and old: its own mem-
bers, neighbouring churches, 
Bield Housing and the chil-
dren of Towerbank Primary 
School, and donations from 
the local community, Just 
World Shop, churches, fami-
lies and friends. 

All this kindness will bring 
happiness to many young 
children.  Thank you one and 
all. 

 Irene Robinson      

A CElEBRATION of Art, “Into 
the Green”, will take place at St 
Phillip’s Church, Joppa, over the 
weekend of 27th-29th September, 
when everyone is invited to enjoy 
the work of some of the many tal-
ented artists who live in the com-
munity. 

The collection will include 
work by Jenny Antonio who 
creates images on glass, sculp-
tor Gordon Brennan, furniture 
makers and designers Sean 
Diggin, Roland Fraser, Michaela 
Huber and Jonathan Lassen, tap-

ACUPUNCTURE 
effective for all types of 

pain, injuries and 
difficult health problems

at 
G.W. Allan Pharmacy

168 Portobello 
High Street

for appts. call 669 3100

THE BARBECUE
F i s h  &  C h i p s
102 Portobello High Street

Pizzas, Kebabs, Burgers

Deliveries available

Open Mon-Fri.12noon-1.00pm
and 4.30-11.00pm, seven days.

(0131) 669 8852

BOOK REVIEW: 
In A CLASS oF THeIR oWn, by Millie Gray.
THIS first novel by local author Millie Gray is an absorbing 
story of children growing up in Leith around the time of World 
War II. The humour of the drunken antics of their grandfather 
and the ingenuity of the twins, Sam and Carrie, is in stark con-
trast to their mother’s struggle to bring up five children when 
her husband deserts them.

Millie Gray was raised in Leith and knows it well. She is a 
well-known storyteller and a member of the Scottish Storytell-
ing Forum, and has performed at numerous venues.

In	A	Class	of	Their	Own (ISBN 9780-9526554-8-0) is pub-
lished in paperback by local publisher The Bellfield Press. It 
will be available in bookshops from 15th September, price 
£9.99, or from the publisher, tel. 657 3869.

LOCAL MUSICIANS SCORE

estry maker Fiona Hutchison, and 
ceramics designer Lara Scobie. 
They will all be available to dis-
cuss their work.

String, jazz and folk recit-
als by local musicians will add 
another artistic dimension. A chil-
dren’s wood-working workshop 
is planned for the Saturday, from 
2.30-4.00pm and is open to adult 
helpers. 

Opening times: Sat. 27th Sept, 
9am-5pm; Sun. 28th, 2-5pm; 
Mon. 29th, 10am-12noon. For 
more info contact Nell Graham 
on 669 4351.

“INTO THE GREEN”
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Young PortobelloAutumn 2008

FUTURE VISION 

DiGiTAL artist Paul Hameed from Portobello has created his 
vision of a futuristic Portobello High Street and Police Station. 
Paul, who is studying for a degree in Interactive Media Design, 
took his inspiration from two science-fiction films. From Minority 
Report he has taken the idea of the ‘Precrime Unit’ and applied 
it to the Police Station, and for visual style he was inspired by 
Back to the Future.

Paul’s digital skills are evident in this imaginative composite 
image that  combines existing elements with imaginary ones. 

If you would like to see the image in more detail and in colour 
then go to Paul’s website www.paulhameed.co.uk/porty.jpg. 
Interestingly, Paul imagines the old town hall building existing 
well into the future. How do you think the future will look?

Cherrytrees Nursery
1 c  D u d d i n g s t o n  P a r k

W e  s e r v e  h o t  c o o k e d  l u n c h e s  &  h e a l t h y  s n a c k s .
L a r g e  g a r d e n .

F o r  a l l  e n q u i r i e s  c a l l  F r a n c e s  o n 

0131 669 0405
e m a i l :  c h e r r y t r e e s . l i t t l e a c o r n s @ v i r g i n . n e t

Wisteria Lane
44 Portobello high St, edinburgh eh15 1DA. 
Life style interiors     Antique furniture    Chandeliers 

Soaps   Candles   Jewellery   Vintage  &   Gifts 
Fabulous new stock for Christmas

OPen Mon-Sat, 10am - 5pm, Sun. 12 noon - 5pm
Tel: 0131 669 3399.    email: wisterialanegifts@hotmail.com

P E R S O N A L 
MATHS TUTOR

Interested? Please contact

Helen Ballantyne 
B s c  P G D E  ( M a t h s )

Experienced Maths teacher.

0131 468 1020
helen_ballantyne@hotmail.co.uk

D
ig

ita
l I

m
ag

e 
©

 P
au

l H
am

ee
d

PORTOBELLO TOWN HALL
Wednesday 24 September, 29 October,

26 November 6.00 -7.00pm

HAYS BUSINESS CENTRE, Craigmillar
Saturday 6 September, 4 October, 

1 November, 6 December 
10.00am -12.00 noon

PIERSHILL LIBRARY
Friday 19 September, 17 October, 

21 November, 19 December 3.00 - 4.00pm

BRUNTON HALL, Musselburgh
Monday 8 September, 13 October,

10 November, 1 December, 6.00 - 8.00pm

Contact Kenny MacAskill MSP at
16A Willowbrae Road,Tel. 661 9546. 

Tel. 348 5012 (Parliament).
Or email: kenny.macaskill.msp@scottish.parliament.uk  

16A WILLOWBRAE ROAD 
Friday 26 September, 24 October,

12 December, 3.30 - 4.30pm

KENNY MacASKILL, MSP
f o r  Ed i nbu r gh  E a s t  &  Mus se l bu r gh .

Surgery Details

NEW HEAD FOR HOLY ROOD HIGH
NEW Head Teacher, Lor-
raine Legrix, took up her post 
at Holy Rood High School in  
June, following nine years as 
Deputy Head at St Thomas 
Aquinas Secondary, Jordan 
Hill, Glasgow.

“It is a real privilege to be 
working with the pupils, staff 
and parents of a school with 
such a proud history” she 
says.”I have received a very 
warm welcome and much practical support from everyone I 
have come into contact with.  This is a particularly exciting time 
to be working in Holy Rood School as we prepare for the move 
to our fantastic new building next June. Our young people 
deserve the best and I will strive to ensure the school delivers 
by building upon the achievements of my predecessors”.

LOCAL ACTIVITIES FOR YOUNG PEOPLE
• HoLiDAY CLUB: A family follow-up to the Covenanted Churches of Portobello Summer Holi-
day Club will include outings to the Camera Obscura and a Christmas treat! For more informa-
tion contact Nell on 669 4351.

• THE WooDCRAFT FoLK: This is an educational movement for children and young people, 
“designed to develop self-confidence and activity in society, with the aim of building a world 
based on equality, friendship, peace and co-operation”.

Four groups meet in St James Church Hall, Rosefield Place on Fridays from 6.15-7.30pm: 
Woodchips for 3 to 5-year-olds, Elfins for 6 to 9-year-olds, Pioneers for 9 to 12-year-olds, and 
Venturers for those in S1 to S4. The new session starts on Friday 5th September at the ‘Cake 
Stand’ on the Prom at 6.15pm and anyone interested is welcome. 
For more information contact Kathleen on 657 2265.

• PoRTY YoUTH SCENE: A Youth Club for 12-16-year-olds is held at Portobello Community 
Centre, Adelphi Grove. For more information call 661 7463 in office hours.

• SCoUTiNG: There are Scout sections in the Portobello area at St Margaret’s, St James,  New 
Restalrig, and St Christopher’s Craigentinny churches, and Parson’s Green, Duddingston and 
St John’s schools.

Age ranges are: Beaver Scouts 6-8 years, Cub Scouts 8-10.5, Scouts 10.5-14, Explorer scouts 
14-18, Scout Network 18-25. For more information see  www.southeastscotlandscouts.org.uk 
, email:  info@southeastscotlandscouts.org.uk  or tel.229 3756.  All sections can be co-educa-
tional and the leaders involved are male and female aged over 18.

New leaders and supporters are always welcome and training and support is given.

• RUGBY: Portobello Hornets is the youth section of Portobello Rugby Club. They meet on 
Sundays, around 12.30pm and offer Rugby Union coaching with SRU qualified coaches to boys 
and girls from Primary 3 to Primary 7, who play contact rugby with regular games against other 
schools.  They also coach boys from S1 S3 who play in a league, so they say:”Why not come 
along and give Rugby a try?” For more information email:   barry@portyrugby.com or call 661 
4554 on Tuesday or Thursday evenings or weekends. 

• SWimmiNG: Portobello Amateur Swimming Club runs coaching sessions for young people 
aged 8 and over, from 7-9pm at Portobello High School on Mondays and Wednesdays and Por-
tobello Swim Centre on Fridays. Anyone wishing to join the club must first attend the coaching 
sessions and be able to swim 25 metres in the main pool at the Swim Centre. For more informa-
tion call Jack Snowdon on 669 3431.

• BASKETBALL: The biggest and most successful basketball club in Scotland, City of Edin-
burgh, is based at Portobello High School and offers top-quality coaching and playing opportuni-
ties for all ages and abilities:

Coaching for primary age, ‘Sunday Hoops’ from 10am-12 noon; U-14s, Saturdays 12noon-2pm; 
U-16s, Thursdays 6-7.30pm; U-18s Tuesdays 6.30-8pm & Thursdays 6-7.30pm.  For more infor-
mation email:  info@cityofedinburghbasketballclub.co.uk , call 657 9622 or see  www.cityofedin-
burghbasketballclub.co.uk 

• BoWLiNG: Jessfield Bowling Club in Rosefield Avenue, next to the Library, runs an active 
junior section with coaching by qualified coaches, on Tuesdays and Thursdays at 6pm. For 
more information go along to a session or call the secretary on 468 2082.  

• KARATE and TAE KWoN Do: Classes are run at Portobello Community Centre, Adelphi 
Grove, Tel. 669 8275. 

• ENJoY-A-BALL: Sessions for younger children are run at Portobello Community Centre, 
Adelphi Grove, Tel. 669 8275.

Well-Being, Stress Control, 
Life Improvement

SwáSthya Yôga
produces fast and lasting effects and 
will teach you how to breath, relax, 
concentrate and energise your body.

Classes TUESDAYS 6pm - Portobello 
Indoor Bowls and Leisure Centre

Contacts: 07947278126 
luciana.gaviao@uni-yoga.org 

www.swasthya.co.uk



soME years just aren’t as suc-
cessful as you’d like and this 
year was particularly poor for 
tomatoes. However, it is worth 
keeping them going into Octo-
ber and November, because if 
we get some warmer weather, 
they will ripen and you may 
even have some for Christmas 
Day.  If you have to take green 
tomatoes off the vines leave 
them in a basket, check occa-
sionally, throw out any that 
show signs of rot and eat them as they ripen.  Alternatively, green tomato chutney is great, especially with 
cheese.

Sweet peas didn’t do very well either, but the dahlias were exceptional (they love excess rain) and 
although some people recommend leaving the tubers in over winter, I’d never do this as we have such a high 
water table and they’d just rot.  They need to be dug up once frost blackens them, dried off for a few days, 
wrapped in newspaper and stored frost-free until spring. 

Now that many people have compost bins, one question I’ve been asked a lot is why have a worm bin?  
I use it to rot down anything that may attract vermin,i.e. cooked food including bread, pasta, vegetables 
and egg shells, as it is contained in a dustbin with a tight-fitting lid.  Another tip to reduce vermin is to dis-
turb your compost every day, perhaps with a stick, and completely empty it at least once a year.  When the 
garden starts looking untidy, clear the borders keeping the debris aside, mulch with the compost, then start 
more compost off with the debris. Organic gardening is about keeping the soil healthy, which in turn will 
benefit you too - kitchen and garden waste is too precious to be wasted! 

With very wet weather raised beds for vegetables come into their own, but if there are  a lot of snails 
and slugs around, try sinking a container (a large old pan, baby bath, plastic tub) into the earth, level with 
the ground.  Put in a few cobbles, perhaps a mini waterlily and an oxygenating plant (make sure it is not 
invasive - check with the garden centre). Frogs and pond life will just appear and will drastically reduce 
snail and slug damage.

Remember to get forced hyacinth bulbs now if you want them flowering for Christmas and plant in 
containers, leaving the top of the bulb uncovered.  Keep moist, cool and in the dark until a fat pale green 
shoot appears about 5cm tall (in about six weeks), bring into a slightly warmer place (on a windowsill in 
an unheated room) for a few weeks and then into the warmth of a living area. Their perfume is worth all 
the effort.   
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with Susan Burns

GROWING 
ORGANIC

ORmElIE 
TAVERN

44 Joppa Road, Portobello
Tel; 0131-669 3323

Opening Hours: 
Mon to Sat 11am to 12 midnight  

Sun 12.30 pm to 11pm

Caledonian Brewery

Timothy Taylors

Harviestoun

Belhaven

McEwans

Hadrian & Border

oVER 60 mALT WHiSKiES
35ml measure

FiLLED RoLLS & SNACKS 
AVAiLABLE

AN EVER CHANGiNG
RANGE oF CASK-CoNDi-

TioNED ALES

T.A.Harris & Son
A FAmiLY RUN ComPANY

Established 1957

CAR SALES, SERVICING, REPAIRS
MOT TESTING STATION

ComPETiTiVELY PRiCED
BRAKES AND EXHAUSTS

T.A. HARRiS
-A member of the tyre expert network-

   LuK
   Aftermarket-Service Ltd
   Light Clutch Division

9-1 BELLFiELD LANE, PoRToBELLo
EDiNBURGH EH15 2BL

TEL: 0131 669 5995

JO HEADS UP
2012 HOOPS 

foRMER Scotland team cap-
tain and basketball player of 
the year Joanna Sutherland has 
been appointed by London 2012 
as the competition manager 
for basketball at the Olympic 
and Paralympic Games, with 
responsibility for planning, 
organisation and management 
of events.

Joanna was born in Por-
tobello and is a former pupil 
of Portobello High School. 
She joined FIBA, the Interna-
tional Basketball Federation, in 
Munich in 1998 and has gained 
considerable experience in the 
organisation of major European 
events.

Joanna, still an active player, 
says: “The Games are a terrific 
chance for basketball in the 
UK to start realising some of 
its potential and I look forward 
to contributing to that process. 
My only regret is that I won’t 
be playing in the Games them-
selves”.

The finals of the 2012 Olym-
pic basketball competition will 
be staged at the Greenwich 
Dome and are expected to be a 
20,000 sell-out from the quar-
ter-finals onwards.

Joanna’s parents still live in 
Portobello.  Her father, Sandy, 
a well-known sports journalist, 
was instrumental in setting up 
the basketball club at Portobello 
High School, which is now the 
very successful Scottish League 
club ‘City of Edinburgh’. B.M.

BIG NATIONAL CEILIDH COMES TO PORTY
A national fund-raising cei-
lidh, where thousands of 
people will dance simulta-
neously to music from live 
bands, will have its only 
Scottish leg on Saturday 18th 
October at St James’s Church 
Hall in Portobello. The cei-
lidh, which will raise money 
for the Water Aid charity, will 
be hosted by local favourites, 
Bella McNab’s Dance Band.

A novel twist on the event 
is that at exactly 10pm on 
the night, everyone taking 

part throughout Great Britain 
will be dancing the Circas-
sian Circle to the tune ‘Jamie 
Allen’.

Bella McNab’s David 
Francis told The	 Reporter: 
“Obviously national events 
have greater public impact 
than local ones, but events 
organised by people in a 
community for the commu-
nity can often be more suc-
cessful and more relevant to 
those involved. Every event 
throughout the UK is being 

planned, organised and run 
locally, and so will have its 
own unique flavour, but eve-
ryone will be doing it at the 
same time with the same aim 
in mind.”

Big National Ceilidh, 18th 
October, 8-11pm.  Tickets £7, 
£2 concess.,  under 5s free. 
Tickets from David Francis 
or Mairi Campbell on( 0131) 
669 8824 , email: davidfran-
cis@the-cast.org.uk

You may Reserve your table by Phone or Email

All kids must be accompanied by a dining adult, maximum 2 kids per table of 6
Kids menu will be served for the Kid eat Free Promotion and not in conjunction

with other offers

michaeldragonway@googlemail.com

AMBASSADOR 
FOR 
PORTOBELLO
Ross Ross Millar, former head 
boy of Portobello High School 
and rugby player for Portobello 
Schools and Musselburgh, is 
studying languages and busi-
ness studies at Napier Univer-
sity.  He has just spent a year 
at the University of Cantabria 
in Santander, Northern Spain 
where he formed a rugby team. 
Earlier this year he brought them 
to Edinburgh and organised a 
match against Portobello at Cav-
alry Park, a close-run game won 
by Portobello. The Spanish team 
were so delighted with the hos-
pitality they received that they 
want Ross to arrange another 
visit. J Russell

IS THERE    STILL 
HOPE FOR 
MEADOWBANK?
WIll the success of Edin-
burgh cyclist Chris Hoy, triple 
gold medal winner at the Bei-
jing Olympics, persuade Edin-
burgh Council to re-think its 
plan to demolish the velodrome 
and build a scaled-down sports 
centre at Meadowbank?

Hoy, who developed his 
skills at the velodrome, supports 
the Save Meadowbank cam-
paign and has severely criticised 
the council for failing to provide 
quality training facilities. He 
has the support of First Minister 
Alex Salmond, who has prom-
ised that the Scottish Govern-
ment will consider the case for 
new cycle training facilities 
across Scotland. 

Gavin Strang MP, who has 
several times criticised the plan, 
said recently that Meadowbank 
is a tremendous asset for the city 
and the council should recognise 
it “for the jewel that it is”.

Kevin Connor, spokes-
man for the Save Meadowbank 
campaign, urges people to sign 
the petition asking the Scot-
tish Government to provide the 
money to fund Meadowbank’s 
refurbishment: visit www.save-
meadowbank.org.uk and click 
on the link.  


